

#### CHAPTER 8

# The Algerian Hirak: Civil Society and the Role of Artists in a Civic Space Under Pressure

# René Spitz

#### 1 Introduction

Since 22 February 2019, millions of Algerians took to the streets in all parts of the country demanding the departure of the regime, genuine democracy, the end of corruption and a fair management of resources. For more than a year, this pacific movement, called *Hirak* (Arabic for 'movement'), demanded fundamental reforms (Benderra, 2020: 7; ICG, 2020: i, 7). The strength and perseverance of the Hirak resulted in a political crisis, which prevented President Bouteflika from running a fifth term and helped the partial dismantling of the official political elite (Boubekeur, 2020: 4; ICG, 2019: 1).

While the Hirak as a countrywide social movement came to the surprise of many observers of political developments in Algeria, civil society in Algeria (although in a difficult security and political context) was always

R. Spitz  $(\boxtimes)$ 

Independent Researcher, Leiden, Netherlands

e-mail: r.spitz@kpnmail.nl

present in Algeria (Dris-Aït Hamadouche, 2017: 289–306; Mattardi & Péricard, 2019).

Due to the peaceful character and the creativity with which the demonstrators expressed their demands as well as their perseverance, political commentators have dubbed the Hirak marches as Algeria's 'Revolution of Smiles' (Deglise, 2022; FDD, 2020; Ourahmoune, 2021). Artists had a major role in the Hirak—singers, graphic artists and visual artists in particular. They used their creativity to support the demonstrators' political demands, giving expression to these demands through songs and art, and helped ordinary people tap into their own creativity (Lebdjaoui, 2020: 109–116). Already prior to the Hirak, during Bouteflika's previous terms who was president since April 1999, artists undertook initiatives to access more public spaces and in which they dealt inter alia with socially and politically sensitive issues.

This chapter reports on a research project about civil society in a civic space under pressure as well as about the role of artists as actors of change and culture as a domain and instrument to enhance civic space. I argue that art might be, in an enabling socio-political context, a 'catharsis element' for expressing and spreading a message. However, crossing red lines drawn by the power elite, as the Hirak shows, might lead to repressive measures. This was also the case prior to the Hirak.

The paper describes the socio-political context of the Hirak, the demands and the results of the Hirak, the reaction of the power elite, the support of artists to the Hirak as well as some initiatives/projects in Algiers in the cultural domain initiated prior to the Hirak.

#### 2 The Socio-Political Context

Several key events in modern Algerian history are important to mention to better understand the political context of the Hirak.

The first is 1962, when the Algerian people gained their independence from France after a seven-year bloody war causing hundreds of thousands of deaths. It deeply influenced the building of the state under the leadership of the National Liberation Front (FLN) in coalition with the army (Oumansour, 2019).

The second are student strikes and riots beginning in October 1988 amid an economic crisis and allegations of corruption. A violent military crackdown killed hundreds of civilians within a few weeks. The government, under pressure, agreed to 'radical' reforms of the political system.

A new constitution was drafted and passed by referendum in February 1989, creating a multi-party system, granting greater personal freedoms and minimizing the role of the military (ConstitutionNet, retrieved 11 May 2021).

Then a third moment is December 1991, when the Islamist political party Islamic Salvation Front (FIS) won the first free parliamentary elections. However, the army denied FIS its overall victory and banned the party altogether. Banning the FIS resulted in a bloody conflict between armed Islamist groups and the Algerian army with severe consequences for the civilian population. An estimated 100,000–200,000 Algerians died, and tens of thousands of people disappeared during the conflict (NPA Loiret, 2017; Oumansour, 2019). The civic space nearly closed completely during this so-called Black Decade. Human Rights Watch noted in 1994:

Whereas only three years ago Algeria seemed to be evolving from an authoritarian one-party state toward a more pluralistic and democratic system with a thriving civil society, it is now mired in a virtual civil war in which the rights of no one are inviolate and the democratic process has been all but abandoned.

The appointment of Bouteflika as president in 1999, after a sham election (*The Guardian*, 23 April 1999), temporarily solved the legitimacy problem the army had since 1992, when it cancelled the victory of the FIS. President Bouteflika furthered policies of reconciliation (Boubekeur, 2020: 3; Middle East Eye, 26 January 2016). However, behind the scenes, the army and the security services remained very influential (Boubekeur, 2020: 4; Oumansour, 2019; *The Washington Post*, 5 April 2019).

During the twenty years of Bouteflika rule, institutional corruption and social inequality amplified despite the relative economic improvement brought about by the country's oil revenues (Arslane, 2019).

## 3 THE HIRAK AND ITS DEMANDS

The Hirak as a nationwide peaceful protest movement and its perseverance is unique. However, it was not the only peaceful movement in the last decennium in Algeria that transcended local issues. Also, the grassroots movement of the unemployed and the anti-shale gas protests in the southern part of Algeria united people from many regions and with different backgrounds (ICG, 2016: 15; Serres, 2019: 7).

The prospect of a fifth Bouteflika term, with a president who was not even capable of working due to a stroke in 2013, led to the Hirak. The protests started 16 February 2019 and went on until March 2020; it stopped due to the COVID-19 pandemic but started up again a year later, in February 2021. The marches remained pacifist, popular and national. The demands of the movement remained the same: political primacy over the military, judicial independence, press freedom, democracy, the real dismantling of the 'system' and its representatives (Ourahmoune, 2021).

As indicated by the International Crisis Group (ICG), the structure of the Hirak is horizontal. The movement had no hierarchy as well as official spokespersons (ICG, 2020: 3). The Hirak as a movement was based, in particular, on the youth, on the educated middle class and on educated and skilled women (ARTE Reportage, 12 April 2019; El Watan, 28 February 2021a; New African, 5 March 2020). The Hirak had been spearheaded by groups that participated in various forms of protest and included students, football supporters' groups, human rights activists including the Families of Missing People in Algeria Collective, trade union activists, bloggers, journalists and politically engaged artists such as musicians. The work of these artists influenced the slogans chanted during the protest marches and transferred through social media. The Hirak also included former leaders of the Socialist Forces Front (FFS), the traditional opposition party (ICG, 2020: 3; Serres, 2019: 11-12). The Hirak was an urban movement active in the major cities of Algeria with particular strong roots in the Kabyle region with its mainly Berber and Tamazightspeaking population. Social media played an important role in spreading the call for reform and the demands dictated by the Hirak, exchanging information and networking in general (Human Rights Watch, 2021). The Hirak received also much support from the Algerian Diaspora (Jeune Afrique, 19 February 2021a; Serres, 2021b).

The way the demands are presented and expressed in the Hirak tells something about the identity of the country's population; many refer to 1962, the end of the independence war, which was both a liberation war from French colonial rule as well as a revolution (*Le Monde*, 4 July 2022). Today it is about people liberating themselves from the *issaba* (mafia). The latter is seen as a group of people having betrayed this revolution. The Hirak is also an expression of the diversity of the geographically largest country on the African continent (with a population of forty

million people), with its different landscapes, ethnicities, languages and cultures, laying out the demands in Arabic, French, Tamazight and English on placards, banners and graffiti as well as in slogans and songs (Balla, 2019).

This continuous popular public pressure had an effect. After six weeks of protests, Ahmed Gaid Salah, the Chief of Staff of the Army, forced the president to resign in April 2019. Salah also arrested some of the leading figures who had important positions in Bouteflika's regime, such as the head of the security services and some members of the president's civilian supporters, including the president's own brother and advisor (Boubekeur, 2020: 9; Jeune Afrique, 24 April 2019) as well as leaders of the main political parties FLN and RND (Democratic National Rally) who supported Bouteflika. The latter party leaders as well as two former prime ministers are serving prison terms (Boubekeur, 2020: 8). Presidential elections were postponed twice under the pressure of the Hirak. However, the demands to have no elections at all, a civilian state instead of a military one as well as to oust all politicians never materialized (Ghanem, 2020: 2).

The Hirak movement managed to develop and present an alternative narrative on the future nature of the Algerian state:

These include, among other things: the affirmation of ethnic and religious plurality (as opposed to the army's attempts to present Berber culture as disruptive to the national identity); the equal representation of women; national economic sovereignty (by denouncing corruption and, more recently, the law on hydrocarbons); respect for freedom of expression (by supporting associations of prisoners of conscience and demanding their release); rejection of foreign powers' support for the regime (one of the slogans suggests 'organising elections in the Emirates'); and solidarity between Algerians (by using all the same watchwords throughout the country and in the worldwide Algerian diaspora). (Boubekeur, 2019: 4)

The Hirak had cultural positive sides such as respect for minority cultures, the return of the political narrative in the cultural domain and the return of theatrical and cinematic activity (Chiheb & Northey, October 2019). The active participation of women in the Hirak and thus in public space is also regarded by some as an expression of an ongoing cultural revolution (Daoudi, 2021). The cartoonist Andalou stated:

the Hirak allowed people to free themselves, to speak up when they weren't doing it. There is a surge of freedom and we feel that people who were not used to expressing themselves are doing so today. Before, the street did not belong to us. Now, a whole people is coming out. As a result, the state panics and tries to silence him. (*Le Monde*, 11 December 2019a)

#### 4 The Power Elite's Reactions

The power elite, *le pouvoir*, is the informal network of military and security officials, politicians and businessmen who run the regime (*El Watan*, 2021a, 2021b). Bouteflika's victory in April 2014, when he was already fourteen years in office, was according to the Algerian sociologist Nacer Djabi 'a reflection of the balance between the country's institutions and the political and social forces inside the Algerian political system' (Djabi, 2014: 1–2).

While the Hirak movement continued to call for profound changes of the political system, general Salah organized a new presidential election which was held on 12 December 2019 (*Al Jazeera*, 13 December 2019). The Hirak movement called for a boycott of the election because it considered it as a restauration of the old political system. Abdelmadjid Tebboune, former Minister of the Interior under Bouteflika, won the elections. He became the new Head of State, Head of the Armed Forces and Minister of Defence. The voter turnout was barely more than 39%. Nevertheless, the political and institutional crisis endured (Boubekeur, 2020: 4–7).

Tebboune presented an institutional roadmap in order to end the political crisis, which contained a constitutional referendum in November 2020 followed by parliamentary elections in June 2021. The Hirak as well as some opposition parties (*Le Point*, 2021) called people not to go to the polls. Both elections had a historically low voter turnout (Al-Ali, 4 June 2020; *Le Monde*, 17 May 2021; Middle East Eye, 2 November 2020b; Ourahmoune, 28 March 2021).

However, with the new approved constitution, the Tebboune government hardened its stance against the continuation of the Hirak. The Hirak movement as well as supporting opposition parties—the Socialist Forces Front (FFS) and the Rally for Culture and Democracy (RCD)—were divided between those willing to participate in the parliamentary elections and those not willing to do so. Leaders within the Hirak movement and related civil society organizations remained divided about whether

the Hirak should be restructured into a political project or not (*Le Point*, 10 May 2021; Rachidi, 2021a and 2021b: 2).

The military considered the elections as the outcome of a democratic and transparent process. Moreover, the military presented the army as the protector of the (initial) Hirak against the *issaba*, the mafia-like clan of people around former President Bouteflika who were accused of enriching themselves by taking advantage of the natural wealth of the country (ElDjeich, February 2021a).

The authorities made a distinction between the demands of the Hirak at the start (no fifth term for President Bouteflika and the removal of the power elite that supported him) and the restart of the Hirak in 2020. President Tebboune declared 22 February as an official holiday in order to celebrate the (original) Hirak as 'a sign of cohesion between the people and the army' (APS, 19 February 2020).

The Tebboune government and the military considered this renewal of demonstrations as an attempt to destabilize the country and its institutions. Moreover, the power elite claimed that the Hirak was infiltrated by separatist and Islamic extremists (*El Watan*, 15 June 2021b). The demand during the Hirak for a civilian state and not a military one (*Dawla Madania machi aâskaria*) was interpreted by the military as an attempt to undermine the Algerian state by undermining the stated cohesion between the army and the nation (El-Djeich, March 2021b).

Since June 2019, the Algerian authorities have increasingly repressed the Hirak. Besides locking up citizens who participated in the Hirak, the government also arrested political activists and a few respected political figures (*Al Jazeera*, 5 November 2020; Boubekeur, 2019). The Algerian League for the Defence of Human Rights (LADDH) recorded at least 1000 arrests and 200 committal warrants in 2019 (Algerian Detainees, retrieved 24 May 2021; CNLD, retrieved 24 May 2021). Early March 2020, the authorities forbade any mass demonstrations due to the pandemic and Hirak leaders called off demonstrations for the same reason (Algeria Watch, 14 October 2020; Amnesty International, 27 April 2020; Carnegie, 19 January 2021a; FDD, 23 April 2020).

In the run-up to the parliamentary elections of 12 June 2021, the authorities' stance against the Hirak demonstrations hardened (Amnesty International, 22 February 2021a, 10 June 2021b). Since the beginning of May 2021, the security grip tightened with the ban by the authorities of the demonstrations on Tuesday in Algiers and the arrest of several activists in Algiers, Oran and other cities. Moreover, the Minister of the

Interior demanded on 9 May 2021 that, henceforth, the authorities had to approve beforehand the holding of a demonstration on Friday (Algeria Watch, 16 May 2021; Le Point, 10 May 2021). During the 117th Hirak march, Friday 14 May, the police arrested demonstrators in Algiers. Some journalists and photographers were also arrested and detained in police stations for several hours, preventing them from covering the demonstration. Nearly 1,000 arrests were recorded all over Algeria by the LADDH during the 117th Hirak's march of 14th of May 2021. Several demonstrators were convicted to several months up to more than one year in prison for 'unarmed assembly and incitement to unarmed assembly' (LADDH, 15 May 2021; Le Monde, 17 May 2021). Some members of the Algerian diaspora were also accused of involvement in the Hirak and, for this reason, prosecuted (Al Jazeera, 22 March 2021). According to human rights organizations and lawyers, more than 250 prisoners of opinion were beginning 2022 behind bars in Algeria (Amnesty International, 1 February 2022; Liberté, 20 January 2022).

Summarising, the remaining parts of the power elite dealt with the existential crisis formed by the Hirak in several ways. The rulers gave in to certain demands of the Hirak (no fifth term for president Boute-flika and arrests among the clique of people regarded as the president's supporters) while undermining the political threat of the Hirak movement by creating a renewed democratic façade and by repressing any continued opposition. Heydemann defines this adaptive capacity as a form of authoritarian upgrading. It is a defensive response that 'involves reconfiguring authoritarian governance to accommodate and manage changing political, economic, and social conditions' (Heydemann, 2007: 1). Serres pointed out that the reaction of the Algerian power elite was in fact another round of authoritarian upgrading of 'limited reforms under military and bureaucratic control' (Serres, 2 February 2021a).

# 5 CIVIL SOCIETY AND THE HIRAK

Many observers see the Hirak as a social movement being an expression of the Algerian civil society (e.g. Chiheb & Northey, October 2019; London Middle East Institute, 2020). However, what kind civil society are they referring to?

Civil society is commonly understood as 'the realm of private voluntary association, from neighbourhood committees to interest groups to philanthropic enterprises of all sorts' (Foley & Edwards, 1996: 38). However,

many political analysts and activists also see civil society as an important factor in promoting democratization as well as transparency in decision taking. The role of political associations such as social movements and parties, is in this connection of importance. The focus is on civil society as a counterweight to the state. Foley and Edwards underline that the role organized groups in civil society will play depends crucially on the larger political setting. This is in particular the case in a context where 'established political parties have been repressed, weakened or used as tools by the authoritarian state' (Foley & Edwards, 1996: 46).

Civic space is the environment that enables civil society to play a role in the political, economic and social life of our societies (OHCHR, 2022). The NGO Civicus defines civic space as "the bedrock of any open and democratic society. When civic space is open, citizens and civil society organisations are able to organise, participate and communicate without hindrance" (Civicus, 2022). In a civic space under pressure or shrinking civic space, governments promote and use repressive laws and increase restrictions on freedoms to express, participate, assemble and associate (OHCHR, 2022).

Algeria has many associations or organizations that can be considered as being part of the broader civil society definition mentioned above (USDoS, 2020: 23). One could distinguish, as Balla does, three different categories of civil society associations in the Algerian context: First, associations that fully support state policies and doctrines and that benefit from its protection, support and opportunities; second, associations that are neutral in form but conciliate with state policies as long as it guarantees their survival; and third, associations that are in opposition to the state and critical of its policies and, as a result, experience difficulty existing (Balla, 2020). Dris-Aït Hamadouche argues that the relationship between the political authorities and most of the associations is clientelist; it contributes to the resilience of the political system (Dris-Aït Hamadouche, 2017).

Civic space was already prior to the Hirak restricted. For instance, demonstrations were forbidden in the capital Algiers, legal and administrative hurdles restricting the formation, funding and activities of nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) as well as legal mechanisms to harass the media and censor or punish controversial reporting (Freedom House, 2020). The 1206 Association Law of 12 January 2012 makes it very difficult to defend certain causes or to tackle certain issues. The NGO

registration requirements to work legally, as well as national and international funding policies, placed many of these associations in difficult situations (Euromed Rights, 2015; Loi 1206, 2012). While in most cases these NGOs continued with their activities, they were in limbo legally and faced practical problems (USDoS, 2020: 22).

According to the LADDH—an Algerian human rights organization—NGOs working on issues related to human rights and citizenship with a critical approach (despite being active for many years in Algeria), could not register their organization. Without permission from the authorities, such organizations could not organize activities or open a bank account (*Le Monde*, 19 January 2019b). Also, other organizations that openly criticized the state and/or were actively involved in the Hirak, like the National Youth Association (RAJ) and SOS Culture Bab El Oued, faced state harassment, imprisonment of leading members and banning of their activities. The leading members were accused among others of *instigate a crowd and subverting the integrity and unity of the territory* (*Jeune Afrique*, 29 April 2021b; *Le Monde*, 18 May 2020b).

However, the case of Algeria also shows the ability of activists to resist government constrictions of civic space as well as to find new possibilities and momentum to enlarge civic space. Activists formulated a counter narrative referring to the ongoing suffering of a part of the population such as the *barga* (emigration on a makeshift boat) and the *bogra* (meaning contempt or injustice) by the political system. The call for dignity (*karama*) became a fundamental demand. These discourses were not merely dramatic but could also be humorous as expressed in the form of caricatures, songs and slogans (Serres, 2019: 8–9).

In the period 2011–2019, social protest in Algeria was fragmentized. The authorities dealt with these protests, both the peaceful as well as the violent ones, by using repression and co-option as methods. What made the Hirak special was that the Hirak was a national social movement. The participating groups prioritized the peaceful occupation of public space as the best way of confronting security measures by the authorities (Serres, 2019: 12). Non-violent discipline, like in the case of Thailand (Sombatpoonsiri & Kri-aksorn, 2021: 98–101), was key to winning over the general public, including a large female participation and digital savviness contributed to growing numbers of protesters (Daoudi, 2021; Serres, 2019: 12). Essential for the initial success of the Hirak was

having a common goal or opportunity for the participating contending social forces, namely blocking the proposed fifth presidential mandate of Bouteflika (Serres, 2019: 10–12).

However, the power elite is able to reduce civic space once again, as is demonstrated in the analysis of the measures taken by the power elite in reaction to the Hirak. Moreover, leaders of the Hirak movement agreed to temporarily stop the marches due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Also, differences of opinion among participants of the Hirak regarding possible follow-up steps to be taken contributed to weakening the movement such as approving or disapproving the constitutional referendum and the parliamentary elections (France Inter, 16 June 2021). If, it is a de facto abeyance of the Hirak—see Kaftan's discussion of this concept in the case of the Turkish women's movement (Kaftan, 2020: 187)—due to these circumstances or the end of this informal network of social movements has to be seen.

# 6 Culture, Artists and the Hirak

Culture itself has also been a domain where artists, cultural entrepreneurs and some NGO's managed to enlarge public and civic space with their activities and work around socially and politically sensitive issues.

From the start of the civil war in the 1990s, the army and security services took control of the public space, including the cultural sector. Even today, the cultural sector is under state control and almost totally state owned and financed. Moreover, as indicated by play writer Rezzak, 'censorship applies to all stages of the projects, some theatre productions are prohibited, others are refused by the reading committee. Subsidies are not given while other producers receive all the means to set up theatre productions that have no meaning and are played in front of empty rooms'. Private cultural associations receive almost no government funding (Télérama, 9 April 2014).

The Algerian authorities invested in the cultural sector as a means to glorify their role in the independence struggle, the heroism of great men of Algeria's past like Abdelkader and the results of their socialist policies. The power elite managed to mobilize Algerian celebrities to sing in favour of President Bouteflika's fourth mandate at the time that he was already ill and accused of corruption and human rights violations (Ben Boubakeur, 26 January 2021).

Only gradually, while Bouteflika was president, was there some room for non-state initiatives to perform in the public space, mostly in Algiers. Prior to and during the Hirak period, artists and cultural entrepreneurs undertook initiatives to enlarge the public space for cultural initiatives making use of contemporary forms of arts to raise socio-political issues. Following, in the sidebar are some of these few initiatives such as The Picturists and Djart.

#### Some Cultural Initiatives in the Public Domain

The Picturists

Since 2013 some artists had taken over parts of the public space in Algiers with the exhibitions in the public space under the name *Picturie Générale*. An artist collective created independent spaces where young contemporary artists could show their work. The reason for this initiative was that the Ministry of Culture operated nearly all exhibition spaces in the country where well-known artists could exhibit (The World, 18 August 2014). Participating Algerian artists incorporated themes such as democracy, justice, equality of citizens, the fight against corruption in their works. These artists reserved in their works an important place for the collective memory of the history of Algeria. They intended to contribute to 'a deconstruction of the past, a critical awareness of the Black Decade, a refusal to use history as an instrument in order to build a new world' (24hdz, 7 February 2021; *Jeune Afrique*, 9 May 2016).

Djart

Djart 14 was an event in November 2014 developed and implemented by young professionals from different cultural and artistic Euro-Mediterranean associations. The goal was to promote art practices in public spaces and tackle contemporary socio-cultural issues. It was one of the first cultural events in Algiers in which local authorities, state and private cultural institutes, freelance and professional artists, cultural venues and the public participated. A wide range of activities took place touching fields such as photography, graffiti, music, collage, urban design or Do It Yourself (DIY) workshops (Djart14, August 2018).

Many artists supported the Hirak, especially singers, graphic designers and visual artists (Lebdjaoui, 2020: 109). However, there is no indication that the cultural sector as a whole was involved in the Hirak, though individual artists assisted in developing a counter narrative. The Hirak inspired

artists to express in a creative manner their support through songs, writing and in other artistic ways. Similar to civil society, artists have had different relationships with the state; there were artists not involved in the Hirak, other artists were involved (although not openly as artist) in the Hirak and there were artists who choose to openly support the Hirak. The involvement of artists in the Hirak was often due to personal initiative, rather than to collective mobilization. Moreover, the degree of involvement differed from signing petitions, participating in protests, student strikes, committees and discussion groups (Gaité, 2019: 15).

As Gaité indicated, 'Algerian artists and protesters use their creativity as a lever for political action, materialised by popular art forms (such as music, graphic, novels, satirical cartoons and photography) and disseminated through channels accessible to all' (ibid.), such as online platforms, unauthorized poster campaigns, underground posters and graffiti messages on walls. Ben Boubakeur states: 'music can mobilize a crowd, animate the event and remobilize, especially in the face of police brutality'. However, it never acts alone as a lever for mobilization. In her opinion:

the song makes it possible to express ideas bullied elsewhere, to give a public voice to political opinions that can be censored by the media, to make the imagination work and unite, but a demonstration which happens needs other elements to be monitored and maintained. (Ben Boubakeur, 26 January 2021)

For Gaité, art has been most significant in its testimonial function. While the government controlled the media, artists took initiatives to memorize the Hirak—events by themselves. Algerian photographers, as engaged and concerned observers, had a major role in relaying their images with their perspective of the events to a broader and international public via social media (Gaité, 2019: 15).

A number of examples describe the kind of support individual artists provided to the Hirak:

(i) Songs

The first artistic input for the Hirak came from the supporters of the Algerian football club USMA, with their song 'Casa del Mouradia'. The title was inspired by the well-known Spanish television series *Casa del Papel*. It also refers to the president's official residence; el Mouradia is an area in Algiers city. The song is about the Algerian youth's lack of perspective and the power elite profiting from the natural richness of the country; hence, it became the lead song of the Hirak (Lebdjaoui, 2020: 109–110).

The first song about the Hirak itself was created immediately after the first march of 22 February 2019: 'Liberéz Algérie'. A group called Ouled el Bahdja created it. According to Mina Lachtar, one of its members, the Hirak helped people feel courage to express their dismay of a fifth presidential term of Bouteflika. It is a song about the emancipation of the youth in particular. It includes messages such as 'the youth takes its destiny in its hands' and 'there is one hero, the people'. It is a call for liberty and peace, and a recognition of and respect for the many differences among the Algerian people (Lebdjaoui, 2020: 110–111; *Le Figaro*, 5 March 2019).

Other artists were also inspired by the Hirak, such as Mohamed Kechacha, alias Lawzy, who in the song 'Mille Milliards' questions the country's income after selling oil and gas for 20 years. He also created another chaâbi (folk) song, inspired by the protest when people shouted *Makach intikhabate maâ el issabate* (meaning no elections with the gangsters) against the proposed presidential elections. Artists like Lachtar and Lawzy are of the opinion that it is their duty to accompany and support the protests (Lebdjaoui, 2020: 110–112).

Besides artists in Algeria, there were many Algerian artists abroad who gave their support to the movement, such as the rapper Soolking<sup>2</sup> in collaboration with the group Ouled el Bahdja with the song 'La Liberté'. These and other songs are sung in dialectical Arabic, Tamazight and French. Raja Meziane,<sup>3</sup> another Diaspora singer, accompanied the Hirak through the likewise very popular song 'Allô Système'. In this song, she criticizes the power elite's greed. An online concert held in May 2020 by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Lyrics and translations, *El casa del Mouradia*, https://www.musixmatch.com/lyrics/Ouled-El-Bahdja/La-Casa-Del-Mouradia/translation/english; USMA, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TYzF6y8VntQ.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Soolking, La Liberté, see https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Foc3zwahJvM.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Meziane, Raja. *Allô Système*, see https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=U9vq0lih2A0.

Algerian musicians abroad was another initiative in support of the Hirak and the Hirak prisoners, and it was their way to voice their anger toward attacks on the freedom of expression. The concert was organized by Free Algeria, a platform of Diaspora collectives in France, the United States of America, Switzerland, Belgium, Italy and Austria (Algérie ECO, 24 May 2020).

## (ii) Placards, Banners and Graffiti

Another way in which the demonstrators expressed their demands was by using placards and banners. The political expressions on these tools showed a lot of creativity and humour. The anonymous creators of these expressions made using humour a popular cultural expression and made caricatures, collages, slogans, etc. Every placard or banner told a story, underlined a demand, illustrated a situation or mocked a decision made by the power elite. Often these expressions by anonymous artists were reactions to speeches by the chief of staff of the military (Lebdjaoui, 2020: 114, 115).

Bencherif analysed and commented the work created by citizens in Algiers and elsewhere in Algeria and displayed on the walls during the Hirak:

The words that keep coming back are related to ethno-national values. These are put up on the wall through several language forms: words, emblematic colours, symbols, icons, etc. The entanglement of these language forms makes the walls eloquent through a power of communication stemming from civic speech. There are messages of dreams, hope, freedom and dignity. (Bencherif, 2019: 12)

The Hirak expressed itself from the beginning as a counter power voice, carrying several political demands. A core expression in Algerian Arabic was Yetnahaw gaa ( يَتَنَحَالُ فَاعِ), in French Dégage! (or translated in English as 'Get lost'). Another key word was freedom. Even though the vocabulary shapes and colours differed from a graffiti artist to another, the message—and the goal—remained the same: to change the country or even change the system. The demonstrators in their slogans did not only express the desire for change during the weekly marches but also on the banners as well as by the graffiti artists. Some slogans detailed the youth's despair, falling for drugs and illegal emigration (harga) and their wish for

real change. The demonstrating Algerian citizens saw themselves united by/for a common cause: 'a prosperous, free and democratic Algeria'. Their demands were expressed in Algerian Arabic (*derdja*, a mixture of Arabic, Tamazight and other languages, especially French) (Bencherif, 2019: 11). With the people occupying the streets during the Hirak, the language of the ordinary people, the derdja, became central in vocally expressing the demands (Middle East Eye, 14 January 2020a).

## (iii) Visual Arts

The Graduate School of Fine Arts (ESBA) is reputed to be the cradle of student revolts in Algeria. In this institute, slogans and posters bearing the image of the Hirak proliferated since the start of the Hirak. According to the French newspaper *Le Monde*, after one year of Hirak, many ESBA students lost faith in the Hirak. They had participated at the beginning, but their absenteeism on Tuesdays from the institute was sanctioned with bad notes. That changed the attitude of many students (*Le Monde*, 16 January 2020a).

Hicham Gaoua alias El Moustach, a well-known Algerian pop art visual artist, made portraits of imprisoned Hirak activists as a tribute to them and a sign of solidarity (Facebook El Moustach, 29 October 2019, 21 September 2020).

The Hirak is also a frequently recurring subject in the work of some of Algeria's well-known cartoonists: Ali Dilem, Hicham Baba Ahmed alias Le Hic and Ghilas Ainouche. The daily French newspaper Liberté as well as TV5 Monde publish Dilem's cartoons. He has been threatened in the past by Islamists for his work and in 2006, was arrested and jailed by the Algerian authorities because of his drawings of President Bouteflika in 2003. There are many legal cases pending against Dilem at the court in Algiers (TV5Monde, 2 November 2020).

# 7 Legal and Other Measures as Well as Arrests

Abdelhamid Amine, alias Nime, another well-known cartoonist, was arrested end of November 2019 because of his work. He was convicted for 'insulting the president of the republic and the chief of staff of the army'. He was sentenced to one-year detention but released provisionally after one month in January 2020. His cartoon 'The Chosen One' is

regarded as the chief criminal offense to the state. Nime suggested that Abdelmadjid Tebboune's election was arranged, with consent of the military. This contributed to the widespread protest movement, the Hirak (Cartooning for peace, 10 January 2020).

Mohamed Tadjadit, a young Hirak activist and considered as the poet of the Hirak, was arrested on 23 August 2020. He is facing ten charges (Free Muse, 2021; Lebdjaoui, 2020: 109–116). He was released end January 2021 (Algerian Detainees, 2021).

# 7.1 Censorship and Self-Censorship

The play writer Rezzak, who participated in the Barakat-movement, was told in 2014 to withdraw from the movement if he wanted to receive support for his shows. The Barakat ('it is enough') movement was a civil movement protesting against the fourth presidential term of Bouteflika. People from the Ministry of Culture made it clear to Rezzak that if he was in politics, he could not work in theatre. In the middle of the election period, his show—a parody of an election in a shantytown—was deprogrammed from theatres and professional festivals (Télérama, 9 April 2014).

Self-censorship is a consequence of the restricted climate of freedom of expression. Press cartoonist Karim Bouguemra told in December 2019:

[t]his climate of restricted freedom of expression and Nime's arrest makes us think twice [...] I still want to draw, but I pay special attention now to the way I express my opinions, I try to remain subtle, to adapt to repression and to avoid confrontation. (TWMN, 16 December 2019)

In May 2020, the satirical website, *El Manchar* (the saw), established five years earlier under president Bouteflika, suspended its activities. As Nazim Baya, the founder of *El Manchar*, explained: the site had not been censored or blocked by the authorities; it was a decision taken by the editorial team. '[T]he climate of repression of freedoms, incarcerations of citizens following their activities on social networks have led us to reflect on the risks we are running' (*Courrier International*, 18 May 2020).

The cartoonist L'Andalou, whose real name is Youcef Koudil, told *Le Monde* end December 2019 the following:

Frankly, it sucks. If you talk, you go to jail. If you draw, you go to jail. We thought we were past that. But now the army is in control. Of course, that has always been the case. But we realize today that she is worse than Bouteflika. At the start of his presidency, my cartoons were published. Then he fell ill. I was fired because of a drawing that did not please a shareholder of the newspaper. Need it be said that Bouteflika's fourth term was done without him? It was not he who was in charge of the country, but his brother and people who can't stand humor. They consider drawings and caricatures an insult. (*Le Monde*, 11 December 2019a)

## 8 Concluding Observations

The Algerian power elite was under pressure of large segments of the population and was forced to allow more freedoms and to undertake reforms. A shared counter narrative, an agreement to protest in a non-violent way and the momentum, the proposed 5th presidential term of Bouteflika, led to a countrywide protest movement, the Hirak.

Civic space enlarged initially due to the pressure of the protesting population. However, the power elite managed—through limited reform initiatives, co-optation and repression—to regain control over the political decision-making process. The restart of the Hirak movement faced repression, and civic space was shrinking again. The underlying social problems that led to the broad based opposition of contending social forces remain largely unsolved and thus remain a potential source for future unrest.

Individual artists supported not only the political demands of the Hirak demonstrators; they visualized or vocalized these demands by using the symbols and language of the Algerian people. In this way, they contributed to a counter narrative, opposing the official image of the Algerian state as an Arab-Islamic state and nation and to the unmasking of the authoritarianism of those in power. Openly opposing the power elite led, after the initial phase of the Hirak, to harassment and even detention of activists, including artists. In this sense, the situation of these activist artists did not differ much from independent journalists, human rights and other activists.

Other socially concerned artists and cultural entrepreneurs were able in recent years to create independent spaces for their activities. They often passed on, in order to avoid social and political problems, their impressions and views in a subtle and/or disguised form on social issues through contemporary artistic work.

**Acknowledgements** I would like to thank Kees Biekart for his comments and suggestions regarding theoretical notions.

#### REFERENCES

- 24hdz. (2021, February 7). Des printemps arabes au Hirak, les Picturies ont préfiguré le mouvement populaire dans la société algérienne. https://www.24hdz.com/hirak-picturies-artistes/
- Al Jazeera. (2019, December 13). Former PM declared Algeria president, but thousands protest again. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/12/13/for mer-pm-declared-algeria-president-but-thousands-protest-again/
- Al Jazeera. (2020, November 5). Lakhdar Bouregaa: Algeria war hero and protest icon dies. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/11/5/algeria-war-hero-and-protest-icon-dies.
- Al Jazeera. (2021, March 22). Algeria issues 'terrorism' warrants for exiled activists. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/3/22/algeria-issues-terror ism-warrants-for-exiled-activists
- Al-Ali, Z. (2020, June 4). Algeria's not-so-new (Draft) constitution: Betraying Hirak's radicalism? ConstitutionNet. https://constitutionnet.org/news/alg erias-not-so-new-draft-constitution-betraying-hiraks-radicalism
- Algeria Press Service. (2020, February 19). President Tebboune declares February 22 national day of fraternity, People-Army cohesion for democracy.
- Algeria Watch. (2020, October 14). 2019–2020: le pouvoir algérien face au Hirak (Omar Benderra). https://algeria-watch.org/?p=74782
- Algeria Watch. (2021, May 16). Exactions au temps du Hirak: la construction du «réseau d'Oran» par la police politique. https://algeria-watch.org/?p=77586
- Algerian Detainees. (2021). *Détenues d'opinion en Algérie*. Retrieved May 24, 2021, from https://www.algerian-detainees.org/a-propos/
- Algérie ECO. (2020, May 24). Des artistes chantent en ligne pour la libération des prisonniers du Hirak. https://www.algerie-eco.com/2020/05/24/des-artistes-chantent-en-ligne-pour-la-liberation-des-prisonniers-du-hirak/
- Amnesty International. (2020, April 27). Algeria: End repression against Hirak activists and journalists amidst Covid-19. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/04/algeria-end-repression-against-hirak-activists-and-journa lists-amid-covid19/
- Amnesty International. (2021a, February 22). Suppressing free speech and assembly: The targeting of Hirak activists in Algeria. https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde28/3707/2021/en/

- Amnesty International. (2021b, June 10). En Algérie, les autorités intensifient la répression du mouvement du Hirak. https://www.amnesty.fr/liberte-d-expression/actualites/algerie-les-autorites-intensifient-la-repression-du-mouvement-hirak
- Amnesty International. (2022, February 1). Algérie, la mobilisation pour la libération de tous les détenus d'opinion continue. https://www.amnestyalgerie.org/2022/02/01/liberez-les-detenus-dopinion/
- Arslane, G. (2019, December 7). What is universal about the Algerian national 'Hirak'? https://laptrinhx.com/news/what-is-universal-about-the-algerian-national-hirak-AxW1q28/
- ARTE Reportage. (2019, April 12). *le réveil de la jeunesse*. https://www.arte.tv/fr/videos/086090-000-A/algerie-le-reveil-de-la-jeunesse/
- Balla, N. (2019, December 11). Shouting for a new Algeria: Slogans as foundations of a political project? https://www.arab-reform.net/publication/shouting-for-a-new-algeria-slogans-as-foundations-of-a-political-project/
- Balla, N. (2020, January 24). The Hirak: What role for civil society? Algiers Herald. https://www.algiersherald.com/the-algerian-hirak-what-role-for-civil-society/
- Ben Boubakeur, H. (2021, January 26). Chercheuse en musicologie: «C'était risqué pour le régime algérien de contrecarrer la musique hirakiste». *El Watan*. https://www.elwatan.com/edition/culture/cetait-risque-pour-le-regime-algerien-de-contrecarrer-la-musique-hirakiste-26-01-2021
- Bencherif, A. (2019). Les graffiti en Algérie: des voix du hirak mises en mur. *Insaniyat*. https://doi.org/10.4000/insaniyat.21342
- Benderra, O., & Gèze, F. (Eds.). (2020). Hirak en Algérie, l'invention d'un soulèvement. La Fabrique Editions.
- Boubekeur, A. (2019, November 11). Listen to the street: The new Algerian transition. European Council on Foreign Relations. https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary\_listen\_to\_the\_street\_the\_new\_algerian\_transition/
- Boubekeur, A. (2020, February 27). Demonstration effects: How the Hirak protest movement is reshaping Algerian politics. European Council on Foreign Relations. https://ecfr.eu/wp-content/uploads/demonstration\_effects\_how\_hirak\_movement\_is\_reshaping\_algerian\_politics.pdf
- Cartooning for Peace. (2020, January 10). Nime free but still on suspended sentence: freeNime#
- Chiheb, A., & Northey, J. (2019, October). The Algerian Hirak Civil Society, non-violence and the new movement for democracy. Research Gate, conference paper. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/336666401\_The\_Algerian\_Hirak\_Civil\_Society\_Non-violence\_and\_the\_New\_Movement\_for\_Democracy

- Civicus. (2022). What is civic space, Tracking conditions for citizen action.

  Retrieved January 8, 2022, from https://monitor.civicus.org/whatiscivicspace/
- Comité National pour la Libération des Détenues (CNLD). (2021). Retrieved May 24, 2021, from https://www.facebook.com/comitenationalpourlaliberat iondesdetenusCNLD/
- ConstitutionNet. (2021). Algeria. Retrieved May 11, 2021, from https://constitutionnet.org/country/constitutional-history-algeria
- Courrier International. (2020, May 18). Le site satirique algérien "El Manchar" disparaît sous la pression du pouvoir. https://www.courrierinternational.com/revue-de-presse/liberte-dexpression-le-site-satirique-algerien-el-man char-disparait-sous-la-pression
- Daoudi, I. (2021, October 17). Les femmes dans le Hirak. Institut du genre et géopolitique. https://igg-geo.org/?p=4255
- De Gier, J. (1999, April 23). Angry protests but no surprises in Algeria's one-man election. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/1999/apr/17/6
- Deglise, F. (2022, February 16). Une révolution des sourires commémorée dans la peur et la désillusion en Algérie. *LeDevoir*. https://www.ledevoir.com/monde/afrique/675060/algerie-une-revolution-des-sourires-commemoree-dans-la-peur-et-la-desillusion-en-algerie
- Derradji, I. A., & Gherbi, A. (2021, March 26). Algeria's Hirak: When a social movement puts citizenship under the microscope. https://metropolitics.org/Algeria-s-Hirak-When-a-Social-Movement-Puts-Citizenship-Under-the-Mic roscope.html
- Djabi, N. (2014, July). *Algeria: The man and the regime*. Arab Reform Initiative. https://www.arab-reform.net/publication/algeria-the-man-and-the-regime/
- Djart14. (2018). *Final narrative report*. https://transculturaldialogues.noblogs. org/files/2018/08/DJART-2014-Final-Report.pdf
- Dris-Aït Hamadoche, L. (2017). La société vue à l'aune de la résilience du système politique algérien. CNRS éditions. L'année du Maghreb, 16/2017: dossier: états et territoires du politique, 289–306. https://isidore.science/doc ument/10.4000/anneemaghreb.3093
- El Moustach. (2019/2020). Posters Hassan Bekhadda (29 October 2019), Lakhdar Bouragaa (29 October 2019), Karim Tabbou (29 October 2019), Mohamed Tajadit (21 September 2020). El Moustach— الموسطاش (https://m.facebook.com/elmoustach.dz/#\_=\_)
- El Watan. (2021a, February 28). Nacer Djabi. Sociologue: « Le hirak compte sur ce qu'il y a de meilleur en Algérie ». https://www.elwatan.com/edition/actualite/nacer-djabi-sociologue-le-hirak-compte-sur-ce-quil-y-a-de-meilleur-en-algerie-28-02-2021a

- El Watan. (2021b, June 15). Vers une assemblée dominée par le FLN et le RND, Vers une assemblée dominée par le FLN et le RND. https://www.elwatan.com/edition/actualite/723721-15-06-2021b
- El-Djeich, no. 691. (2021a, February). Evènement (p.4). Eldjeich Fev2021fr. https://www.calameo.com
- El-Djeich, no. 692. (2021b, March). Commentaire, Réalité de 'Madania machi aaskaria' (p. 15). https://www.mdn.dz/site\_principal/sommaire/revues/images/EldjeichMars2021Fr.pdf
- Euromed Rights. (2015, February 16). *Memorandum: Assessment of law 12-06 of 12 January 2012 on associations*. https://euromedrights.org/publication/memorandum-assessment-of-law-12-06-of-12-january-2012-on-associations/
- Foley, M. W., & Edwards, B. (1996). The paradox of civil society. *Journal of Democracy*, 7(3). https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/articles/the-paradox-of-civil-society/
- Foundation for Defence of Democracies (FDD). (2020, April 23). Algeria's 'revolution of smiles' Democracy movement hit hard by Covid-19. https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2020/04/23/algeria-movement-hit-hard-by-covid-19/
- France Inter. (2021, June 16). *Algérie: Le Hirak, est-il fini?* https://www.france inter.fr/emissions/le-zoom-de-la-redaction/le-zoom-de-la-redaction-du-mer credi-16-juin-2021
- Free Muse. (2021). The state of artistic freedom 2021. https://www.facebook.com/Freemuse98/posts/the-bainem-court-placed-algerian-poet-and-hirak-activist-mohamed-tadjadit-under-/3519804641404595/
- Freedom House. (2020). Freedom in the world, 2020, Algeria. https://freedomhouse.org/country/algeria/freedom-world/2020
- Gaité, F. (2019, November 20). Visual artists from the Bled. From Sadek Rahim to the Hirak, contemporary Algerian art's quest for autonomy. https://journals.openedition.org/critiquedart/53876#tocfrom2nl
- Ghanem, D. (2020, December 15). Algeria's Hirak: Why such a mass movement achieved so little. *Manara Magazine*. https://manaramagazine.org/2020/12/algerias-hirak-why-such-a-mass-movement-achieved-so-little/
- Grewal, S. (2019, April 5). Why Algeria's army abandoned Bouteflika. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/04/05/why-algerias-army-abandoned-bouteflika/
- Heydemann, S. (2007, October 13). *Upgrading authoritarianism in the Arab world* (Brookings Institution, analysis paper, number 13). https://www.brookings.edu/research/upgrading-authoritarianism-in-the-arab-world/
- Human Rights Watch. (1994, January). *Human rights abuses in Algeria. No one is spared*. https://www.hrw.org/report/1994/01/01/human-rights-abuses-algeria/no-one-spared

- Human Rights Watch. (2021, February 23). *Algeria's Hirak movement marks second anniversary*. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/02/23/algerias-hirak-protest-movement-marks-second-anniversary
- International Crisis Group (ICG). (2016, November 21). Algeria's south: Trouble's bellwether. https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/north-africa/algeria/algeria-s-south-trouble-s-bellwether
- International Crisis Group (ICG). (2019, April 26). *l'Algérie de l'après-Bouteflika* : protestations grandissantes, signes de répression. https://www.crisisgroup.org/fr/middle-east-north-africa/north-africa/algeria/b068-post-bouteflika-algeria-growing-protests-signs-repression
- International Crisis Group (ICG). (2020, July 27). Algeria: Easing the lockdown for the Hirak? https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/north-africa/algeria/217-algerie-vers-le-deconfinement-du-hirak
- Jeune Afrique. (2016, May 9). Rondeleux, Chloé. Exposition: 'Picturie générale', ou l'épicurie de l'art contemporain en Algérie. https://www.jeuneafrique.com/324237/archives-thematique/exposition-picturie-generale-lepicerie-de-lart-contemporain-algerie/
- Jeune Afrique. (2019, April 24). Corruption en Algérie: ces hommes d'affaires au cœur de scandales financiers. https://www.jeuneafrique.com/mag/765 064/economie/corruption-en-algerie-ces-hommes-daffaires-au-coeur-de-scandales-financiers/
- Jeune Afrique. (2021a, February 19). Algérie-France: la diaspora ne lâche pas le Hirak. https://www.jeuneafrique.com/1124354/politique/algerie-france-la-diaspora-ne-lache-pas-le-hirak/
- Jeune Afrique. (2021b, April 29). Algérie: SOS Bab El Oued a-t-elle vraiment bénéficié d'un "financement étranger"? https://www.jeuneafrique.com/116 3192/politique/algerie-sos-bab-el-oued-a-t-elle-vraiment-beneficie-dun-fin ancement-etranger/
- Kaftan, G. (2020). The Turkish women's movement in abeyance. *Journal of International Women's Studies*, 21(6), article 11. https://vc.bridgew.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2300&context=jiws
- LADDH. (2021, May 15). La LADDH dénonce la répression brutale des manifestations du Hirak. http://www.droits-laddh.org/la-laddh-denonce-la-repres sion-brutale-des-manifestations-du-hirak.html
- Le Figaro. (2019, March 5). Libérez l'Algérie la chanson contre un cinquième mandat de Bouteflika fait un tabac. https://www.lefigaro.fr/culture/2019/03/04/03004-20190304ARTFIG00182-liberer-l-algerie-la-chanson-contre-un-cinquieme-mandat-de-bouteflika-fait-un-tabac.php
- Le Monde. (2019a, December 11). Algérie: 'si tu parles, tu vas en prison; si tu dessines, tu vas en prison'. https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2019a/12/11/algerie-si-tu-parles-tu-vas-en-prison-si-tu-dessines-tu-vas-en-prison\_6022491\_3212.html

- Le Monde. (2019b, January 19). En Algérie, des associations ferment sous la pression de l'administration. https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2019b/06/16/en-algerie-des-organisations-de-la-societe-civile-se-mettent-d-accord-pour-une-transition-de-six-mois-a-un-an\_5476910\_3212.html
- Le Monde. (2020a, January 16). A l'Ecole des beaux-arts d'Alger, le blues du Hirak. https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2020a/01/16/a-l-ecole-des-beaux-arts-d-alger-le-blues-du-hirak\_6026132\_3212.html
- Le Monde. (2020b, May 18). Libération d'Abdelouahab Fersaoui, figure de la contestation algérienne. https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2020b/05/18/algerie-liberation-d-abdelouahab-fersaoui-figure-de-la-contestation-en-prison-depuis-octobre-2019\_6040006\_3212.html
- Le Monde. (2021, May 17). Algérie: "Veulent-ils un affrontement ou bien est-ce la lutte des clans en interne? https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2021/05/17/algerie-veulent-ils-un-affrontement-ou-bien-est-ce-la-lutte-des-clans-en-interne\_6080506\_3212.html
- Le Monde. (2022, July 4). Massensen Cherbi « Les Algériens ont l'impression d'un grand gâchis au regard du potentiel dont le pays dispose »; Entretien. https://www.lemonde.fr/idees/article/2022/07/04/soixante-ans-de-l-ind ependance-de-l-algerie-les-algeriens-ont-l-impression-d-un-grand-gachis-au-regard-du-potentiel-dont-le-pays-dispose\_6133203\_3232.html
- *Le Point.* (2021, May 10). Algérie: face-à-face tendu entre le pouvoir et le hirak. https://www.lepoint.fr/afrique/algerie-face-a-face-tendu-entre-le-pou voir-et-le-hirak-10-05-2021-2425772\_3826.php
- Lebdjaoui, R. (2020). Quand les artistes deviennent partie prenante du hirak. In O. Benderra & F. Gèze (Eds.), *Hirak en Algérie, l'invention d'un soulèvement* (pp. 109–116). La Fabrique Editions.
- Liberté. (2020, February 20). Le Mouvement populaire a inspiré beaucoup d'ouvrages. Les artistes et le Hirak, la parfaite osmose. https://www.liberte-algerie.com/dossier/les-artistes-et-le-hirak-la-parfaite-osmose-334288
- Liberté. (2022, January 20). *Me Aït Larbi appelle à la libération des détenus d'opinion*. https://www.liberte-algerie.com/actualite/me-ait-larbi-appelle-a-la-liberation-des-detenus-dopinion-371958
- Loi 1206. (2012, January, 12). *Relative aux associations*. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2009\_2014/documents/dmag/dv/dmag20120125\_09\_/dmag20120125\_09\_fr.pdf
- London Middle East Institute. (2020, October 27). Civil society in Algeria: The Hirak, non-violence and youth activism for democracy. https://www.soas.ac.uk/smei/events/cme/27oct2020-civil-society-in-algeria-the-hirak-non-violence-and-youth-activism-for-democracy.html
- Mattardi, E., & Péricard, M. (2019, March 14). En Algérie, la longue marche de la société civile. https://theconversation.com/en-algerie-la-longue-marche-de-la-societe-civile-113396

- Middle East Eye. (2016, January 26). Algeria's president takes control of spy services. https://www.middleeasteye.net/fr/news/algerias-president-takes-control-spy-services-286853831
- Middle East Eye. (2020a, January 14). Mahdi Berrached: "Les Algériens ont trouvé dans leur derdja une langue radicale qui a permis d'élever le plafond des revendications". https://www.middleeasteye.net/fr/entretiens/mahdi-berrached-les-algeriens-ont-trouve-dans-leur-derdja-une-langue-radicale-qui-permis
- Middle East Eye. (2020b, November 2). Algeria: Voters back constitutional changes despite historically low turnout. https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/algeria-constitutional-referendum-voters-turnout
- New African. (2020, March 5). Hear me roar: The women behind Algeria's revolution of smiles. https://newafricanmagazine.com/22273/
- NPA Loiret. (2017, September 1). Algérie. La 'décennie noire', ce passé qui ne passe pas... https://npa45.org/2017/09/01/algerie-la-decennie-noire-ce-passe-qui-ne-passe-pas/
- OHCHR. (2022). Protecting and expanding human space. Retrieved January 8, 2022, from https://ohchr.org/EN/Issues/CivicSpace/Pages/ProtectingCivicSpace.aspx
- Oumansour, B. (2019, September 20). Who rules Algeria right now? An analysis on the current state of state (power) and how it is changing after the ousting of President Bouteflika. https://www.iris-france.org/140130-who-rules-algeria-right-now-an-analysis-on-the-current-state-of-state-power-and-how-it-is-changing-after-the-ousting-of-president-bouteflika/
- Ourahmoune, N. (2021, March 28). Algérie: la "Révolution du sourire pacifique" persiste et signe. The conversation. https://theconversation.com/algerie-la-revolution-du-sourire-pacifique-persiste-et-signe-157615
- Rachidi, I. (2021a, January 19). Algeria's Hirak: Defenders of freedom of expression. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/83682
- Rachidi, I. (2021b, June 10). Helpless Hirak? Democratic disappointments in Algeria. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/84739
- Serres, T. (2019, June 6). "You have devoured our country!"; Socioeconomic demands and politicization in Algeria (2011–2019). Esprit Issue 6. https://www.cairn-int.info/article-E\_ESPRI\_1906\_0049--you-have-eatenthe-country.htm
- Serres, T. (2021a, February 2). The Algerian counter-revolution or the obsolescence of authoritarian upgrading. https://gjia.georgetown.edu/2021a/02/02/the-algerian-counter-revolution-or-the-obsolescence-of-authoritarian-upgrading/

- Serres, T. (2021b). The Algerian Hirak between mobilization and imprisonment—An interview with Hakim Addad. Merip. https://merip.org/2021b/04/the-algerian-hirak-between-mobilization-and-imprisonment-an-interview-with-hakim-addad-2/
- Sombatpoonsiri, J., & Kri-aksorn, T. (2021). Taking back civic space: Nonviolent protests and pushbacks against autocratic restrictions in Thailand. *Protest*, *1*, 80–10.
- Télérama. (2014, April 9). Ahmed Rezzak, l'Algérie qu'on muselle. https://www.telerama.fr/scenes/ahmed-rezzak-l-algerie-qu-on-musele,111009.php
- The Africa Report. (2021, January 4). Algeria: Said Bouteflika's surprising acquittal from his 15-year sentence. https://www.theafricareport.com/57133/algeria-said-bouteflikas-surprising-acquittal-from-his-15-year-sentence/
- The World. (2014, August 18). Algeria's contemporary artists strive to make their own space. https://www.pri.org/stories/2014-08-18/algerias-contemporary-artists-strive-make-their-own-space
- TV5Monde. (2020, November 2). *Le dessin du jour par Ali Dilem*. http://www.tv5monde.com/cms/chaine-francophone/Information\_2009/p-1913-Le\_dessin\_du\_jour\_par\_Ali\_Dilem.htm
- TWMN. (2019, December 16). Cartoonists turn to social media to protest repression in Algeria. https://twmn.org/news/cartoonists-turn-to-social-media-to-protest-repression-in-algeria/
- US Department of State (USDoS). (2020, May 12). Country reports on human rights practices Algeria. https://www.state.gov/reports/2020-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/algeria/

Open Access This chapter is licensed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license and indicate if changes were made.

The images or other third party material in this chapter are included in the chapter's Creative Commons license, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the chapter's Creative Commons license and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder.

